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March 16, 2006
The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

I am pleased to submit for King County Council review and approval an ordinance relating to the purchase and sale of the property located at 10440 18th Avenue South in King County Council District 8, in the Boulevard Park area.  King County will facilitate the transfer of the property to the non-profit Habitat for Humanity of Seattle and South King County (Habitat) in a simultaneous closing with HUD.  King County will purchase the property from HUD and transfer it to Habitat on the same day.  King County will not incur any liability or expend any funds for all costs related to the sales transaction via a contract with Habitat.

The owners of the property defaulted on their HUD-backed mortgage in 2003 and HUD has been the legal owner since that time.  According to federal law, HUD may only conduct a 
non- competitive negotiated sale on a single family property in foreclosure with a governmental entity.  HUD does allow a governmental entity to facilitate a sale to a non-profit entity in a simultaneous closing.

Background

The residence located at 10440 18th Avenue South, Seattle Washington was foreclosed upon by the Standard Trustee Service Company of Washington on August 1, 2003 to satisfy a Deed of Trust in default.  This Deed of trust secured a promissory note in the amount of $149,215.00. 
A Trustees sale was held and the property sold to Wells Fargo Home Mortgage, Inc. for the sum of $162,352.45 which satisfied the obligation of the Deed of Trust and included all fees associated with the transaction.  The property was subsequently sold to HUD by Wells Fargo Home Mortgage Inc, for $148,088.09 on March 23, 2003.  HUD has been the legal owner of record since that date. 
HUD has expressed a desire to sell the property to Habitat for Humanity Seattle/King County for $1.00.  HUD regulations under the Residential Property Disposition Reform Act do not allow HUD to negotiate a non-competitive sale price on properties in foreclosure with non-profit organizations, such as Habitat.  The same regulations do allow HUD to negotiate a 
non-competitive sale price on properties in foreclosure with local governments, such as King County.  
HUD and Habitat began working on the transfer of this property in 2005.  Initially, they approached the City of Seattle to facilitate the transfer; however in February of 2006 they determined that the property was in unincorporated King County.  They then contacted me to ask for help from King County.  My staff worked with HUD, Habitat and HCLT to determine whether King County could take on this role.  My staff determined that the county could help Habitat and Homestead Community Land Trust (HCLT) without exposing the county to any financial loss or liability.

After its acquisition of the property, Habitat will select the initial low-income family who will help renovate the home and ultimately purchase it.  To ensure the continued affordability of the property, Habitat has developed a partnership with the Homestead Community Land Trust HCLT who will purchase the land from Habitat and then enter into a long term lease with the owner of the home.  In essence, Habitat will sell the land to HCLT and the improvement on the land to its selected buyer.  

Once the renovation is complete, Habitat will sell the home to the homebuyer at an affordable price and provide zero interest mortgage financing.  Habitat will simultaneously sell the land under the home to HCLT for $1.  HCLT will immediately enter into a 99-year ground lease with the home owning family, converting the property from fee simple ownership to a leasehold estate.  HCLT will hold ownership of the property through all successive resales.  Only the house will be resold to future low-income families.

King County will not expend any county funds for the purchase.  The funds for the sale and related costs will be deposited into an escrow account by Habitat for transfer to HUD.  Habitat has also agreed by contract to cover associated county staff costs.
This legislation is the culmination of some very hard work on the part of HUD, Habitat, HCLT and King County staff.  I recommend that the County Council adopt the attached ordinance, which authorizes me to enter into Purchase and Sale Agreements with HUD and Habitat for Humanity of Seattle and South King County in order to execute a simultaneous closing for transfer of the 10440 18th Avenue South property to Habitat. 
If you have questions, please contact Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division, DES at 206-296-0631, or Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services, at 206-296-7689. 

I recommend that this ordinance be approved by the council.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:   Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services 

Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)

Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division (FMD), DES
Bob Thompson, Project Program Manager, FMD, DES
